DacCom PbC Ltd Executive Committee


Record from a Meeting held on 15 August 2006
Mark Jones
17 August 2006

	Attended:
	
	
	

	Gerry Bulger
	Corina Ciobanu
	Trevor Fernandes
	Mark Jones

	Mary McMinn
	Meena Savla
	
	

	Dee Boardman #
	Lynn Dalton #
	John Phipps #
	Paula Simms #

	Rachel Lea @
	
	
	

	# representing Dacorum and Watford & Three Rivers PCTs

	@ LMC/PCT Liaison Manager, Beds & Herts Local Medical Committee

	Apologies:
	
	
	

	Jeremy Cohen
	Richard Gallow
	Avi Gupta
	Richard Walker

	Copies to:
	
	
	

	Dacorum GPs
	Dacorum Practice Managers


1. Summary of actions agreed:

	Mark Jones / John Phipps
	Co-ordinate signature of the business plan.
	31 Aug 06

	Dee Boardman
	Sponsor a joint meeting between DacCom project leads and consultants in the hospital trust to progress our plans to deliver outpatient services through the trust as a SPMS.
	15 Sep 06

	John Phipps
	Ensure the PCT involves DacCom leads (Corina and Meena) in future discussions with the hospital trust and/or Harmoni regarding the redesign of A&E services.
	15 Sep 06


2. Sign off for the business plan:

The PCT Board has agreed the business plan, with one minor change emphasising our commitment to involve patient groups at appropriate stages in projects.  The agreed plan has been published on our website.

We agreed Mark Jones should sign the plan on behalf of the Executive.  John Phipps will co-ordinate signature by the PCT.

No practice has indicated a wish to opt-out from the business plan, and John has arranged for the first DES payment to be made to all practices by the end of August. Practices will be paid 75% of the total amount, as specified in the plan, with the remainder held by the PCT to pay invoices approved by DacCom.  The payment has already been received by at least some of the PMS practices.

3. Project updates:

3.1. Outpatients

In Hertsmere, the dermatology service has been commissioned with the hospital trust.  As an APMS, the trust will provide the same service for a price 20% below tariff.  This is the model Gerry has proposed for all outpatient services.  It would retain a consultant-led service at Hemel Hospital, whilst making the savings needed to support the FRP.  Gerry has discussed these ideas with Nick Evans and David Law, and received a reasonably positive response.

The recent rule change, allowing hospital trusts to provide services as APMS or SPMS is critical.  Services commissioned with the hospital as a SPMS would not be subject to a bidding process.  These would be badged as primary care services, but would be delivered by the existing providers below tariff.

An alternative would be for DacCom to hold the contract as provider.  We would need to separate our activities as commissioner and provider, but this could be done.  Christine O’Connor has produced a draft document to help us develop a SPMS contract.  However, it is hard to see any advantage in the introduction of another provider or in moving the services out of the hospital.  We are bound to be cautious in these uncertain times and we would certainly not wish to invest heavily in developing a provider service to secure a one-year contract.  We would prefer to leave the service with the existing provider but take a role in the leadership and direction of the service.

Initially, the only advantage of this model would be the saving against the tariff cost.  However, the service specification would require us to put in place a management board to deliver service redesign over time.  In time, we would like to integrate outpatients with a CAS to ensure the appropriateness of referrals.  The contract could be configured to ensure quarterly review and adjustment, allowing changes to be implemented quickly, delivering quality improvement and further cost savings.

The hospital trust has several incentives to support this model:

· It prevents service fragmentation

· It retains the income stream to the trust (albeit at a reduced level)

· It also retains other activity associated with the outpatients service

· A lower price is probably sustainable, as the tariff does not represent a true cost for the service

Avi Gupta has drafted an introductory letter to consultants outlining our plans. This should be sent as it delivers good communication.  However, to move forward, we need direct contact with the consultants in each affected department.  Dee Boardman has been trying to bring together clinicians from outpatient services and primary care.  We would like the PCT to persevere with this and sponsor a joint meeting to help us achieve real progress.

Follow-ups:

Trevor Fernandes has a list of follow-up appointments, which has not (apparently) been circulated to all practices.  If necessary, we could require practices to review their own data, as this work would be covered by the DES payment. However, Trevor’s analysis is that gains achieved by GP scrutiny of follow-ups will be small.  Medico-legal concerns and a desire to avoid costly second referrals will cause GPs to play safe. We may have to ask practices to review the data, if only to prove that it is not worth doing!!  Gains are more likely to be achieved by working with consultants to develop more cost-effective protocols for follow-up, supported by a closer integration of care between consultant and GP.

3.2. A&E 
Following meetings with the hospital trust, the PCT has concluded that the Urgent Care Centre model is flawed.  The PCT believes it would be better to provide an extended service in the practices.  Financial targets could be met if 78 patients per day could be diverted from A&E to practices.  This is broadly consistent with the numbers of patients presenting to A&E who we think could be dealt with in primary care

There are a number of inherent problems to address in redesigning the process for A&E.

· Patient education.  Although the PCT has plans to “market” an extended service in primary care, this will not deliver results within the necessary timescales.  The only sure way to prevent patients presenting to A&E is to close it.

· Triage. It is difficult to determine immediately that a patient presenting to A&E can be dealt with in primary care.

· A conflict of interests between the different financial recovery plans of the PCT and the hospital trust.  The hospital trust needs the income associated with walk-ins to A&E and has no incentive to turn people away.  They are not actively supporting plans to put a primary care led screening centre in front of A&E.

· Funding the service in the practices.  Although the PCT is willing to provide funding, it is difficult to see how the activity associated with diverted A&E attendances could be distinguished from the normal GP workload.  An incentive could be associated with extended opening hours, but it is not certain how many practices would support this.

At present, DacCom would prefer to deliver the service through a primary care centre co-located with A&E, which could be supported by the practices following the model we used for the out-of-hours service. In other words, create a DayDacDoc (!) on the hospital site.  This might be popular with patients as it would preserve some hospital services at Hemel.  

It provides patients with some alternative ways to access primary care services:

a) Routine problems – see own GP through routine appointment

b) Urgent problems – see GP in own practice through “emergency” appointment

c) Very urgent problems – present to the primary care centre at the hospital and wait to be seen, with access to hospital services if needed

This model could survive a closure of A&E at Hemel.

Clearly, the PCT has some hard negotiating to do if this model is to be accepted by the hospital trust.  The PCT will involve DacCom leads (Corina and Meena) in future discussions with the hospital trust and/or Harmoni regarding the redesign of A&E services.

3.3. Frequent Fliers

Not discussed at this meeting.

3.4. Prescribing

This was discussed only briefly at the meeting.  Generally, practices are encouraged to do as much as possible to support the PCT’s plan for prescribing, which is in development. 

Richard Gallow had provided some additional notes beforehand, which are reproduced below:

The Parkwood Drive Annual Prescribing Visit threw up two potential useful points to assist in reducing the prescribing costs.

a) There is no administrative support at the PCT and the Prescribing Update newsletter has ceased. Can the PCB fund a newsletter with 5 – 10 bullet points where we can change our prescribing habits e.g coracten is the cheapest form of nifedipine OR which is the cheapest ARB etc.

b) Is there a way that Practices can have a more frequent update on our prescribing comparison with other Dacorum practices as peer comparisons are a good way of reducing costs

Feedback from Practice visits reveal that most practices are willing to forgo the use of the PCT prescribers to free up their time for Care Home checks.

We are awaiting further guidance on anti viral and anti fungal prescribing- imminent.

Atypical anti psychotics and hypnotics may be less cost effective so not an immediate priority.

4. Gossoms End – change of use:

A proposal has been made to the PCT Board involving the move of patients from Gossoms End onto the hospital site.  This would be integrated with the general provision of beds for intermediate care.  This change would create space that could be used for services commissioned under PbC.

5. COPD and Heart Failure:

Messages have been sent from the PCT directly to practices demanding data.  We are very unhappy about this.  Corina is the PbC clinical lead and has done a great deal of work in this area.  She should have been consulted before there was nay communication with the practices.  By agreement to the business plan, the PCT is committed to work in partnership with DacCom, and we must ensure this occurs.  John Phipps will take this message back to the PCT and ensure the necessary lessons are learned.

6. Future Executive Committee meetings:

As the focus of our work has now shifted from the business plan (management led) to the execution of projects (clinically led), it has become difficult for Mark to act as both chair and secretary.  It would help if a clinician could chair future meetings, following the pattern adopted at this meeting.

Project reports will be the main item for meetings over the next several months.

Sandy Gower has responded to Mark regarding our request for a nominee to represent Bennetts End on the Committee.  All partners at Bennetts End are willing to support our efforts, and we are welcome to seek their support on projects as and when required.  Dr Zunia Hurst will represent Bennetts End on the Executive Committee.  Whilst we have an identified lead for the prescribing project (and are not seeking to change this arrangement), Zunia’s presence on the Committee will help to coordinate our efforts with those of the PCT.

7. Reschedule 11 October meeting:

This date clashes with the Clinical Governance meeting and we will reschedule for 4 October.  

8. Next meeting:

Tuesday 12 September from 1pm to 2.15pm at Fernville Surgery (lunch from 12.30pm)

	
	



